MINUTES from the MILTON PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING of DECEMBER 12, 2023 @ 7:00pm
1. Call to Order by Virginia Feigles-Kaar @ 7:04 pm
2. Roll Call: _X__ V. FEIGLES – KAAR,  ___D. PFEIL,  ___T. SHAW,  _X__C. SWARTZ,  ___J. BALDWIN,  _X__R. SPECHT, 
___X__ E. MCDOWELL, and _X__Zoning Officer Doug Diehl
Additional Attendees: None
3. Pledge of Allegiance: Said.
4. Approval of Minutes from the NOVEMBER 14, 2023, Meeting:
Motion to approve by as submitted by Richard Specht and 2nd by Charles Swartz.  Motion passed unanimously.
5. Public Comments: None.
6. Communications and Bills: None.
7. Report of Officers: None.
       8.    NEW BUSINESS: PC-2022-13  
               Tabled, from the November 14, 2023, Planning Commission (as introduced by Doug Diehl after asking permission to change  

               the agenda), PC-2023-13 Appendix Table H for review with the following revisions to allow WCF – Cell Towers to be located  

               in cemeteries as Permitted Use.

       9.     Questions or comments: 

               Gini Kaar asked the question “Why does the zoning ordinance need to be amended and who has asked for the amendment?”
                                                                Weren’t cell towers just added? 

               Doug Diehl: No, the cell tower and Wi-Fi zoning section was added a few years ago. Verizon has asked if there was any Borough owned property available to the placement of a cell tower. Jess asked if there was any Borough property that could have a cell tower placed. It would supplement the General Funds by approximately $30,000 per year. We went out to our properties and the only possible place was at the Milton Cemetery along its northern border. That is the only area that is not planned for burial lots. We contacted Verizon and they came out to look at the area and developed a proposal. In order to place a cell tower, there, the zoning ordinance would need to be amended for the following reasons:

1.) A conditional use approval must be obtained to allow that use on the property,

2.) A zoning variance would be required due to the tower’s fall zone crossing the property line.
The Borough Council hears and acts on all conditional use applications, therefore the Borough Council cannot act on its own application nor the application by the cell tower company. That is a conflict of interest. I asked Attorney Wiley if the Zoning Hearing Board could hear both the fall zone variance request and the approval of the Borough’s Conditional Use application. He said no and that we need to amend the ordinance to allow the cell towers as a permitted use only for the cemeteries. The permitted use does not mean that all other conditions such as the fall zone are approved. The Borough or the cell tower company or both must apply for the fall zone variance with the Zoning hearing board.

Gini: ok good to know. Are there any questions or comments???

Charlie: Does the equipment and tower create noise? 

Doug: Usually, a very low hum due to the cooling & heating units in the shelter sheds for the electrical equipment.

Charlie: This is my opinion, that cemeteries are sacred places for those who place their loved one’s bodies there. I’m sure they never thought or would appreciate a cell tower or any other facility on the property. It’s a quiet place for loved ones to gather and to pay their respects. This would not promote that, and should we disturb that for money? The money received would not be worth it to disturb them. What do you think Rolling Ridge would say about looking at it every day? Would the fall zone hit the houses or church? Does the church know about this?

Doug: neither the church nor Rolling Ridge was informed about this, but they would be when a fall zone variance is requested. 
Charlie: So, either way this could be a permitted use, but they would have to come for a Land Development Plan approval, correct? And the variance for the fall zone too, correct?
Doug: Yes, to both.

Gini: I have no one placed in any Milton cemetery but I can understand your point and that these areas are just for what you said.
Eric: I respect Charlie’s opinion and thoughts and I too feel it is a sacred place and should be kept that way. I fully understand what you shared and am not in favor of cell towers or other facilities ever being placed there.

Richard: I feel the same.

Gini: Yes Charlie, thanks for sharing your thoughts. Sometimes we don’t fully appreciate things like a cemetery and the meanings.

Doug: I know several people who go and visit the lot, look at all the scenery around it, and even lay there for a while to decide it is right for them or their family.

Gini: Interesting. 

 Ok, so is there a motion?
      10.    Decision on Item # 8

               Motion by Charlie Swartz to recommend the Borough Council does not amend the zoning ordinance to allow cell towers in the cemeteries as a permitted use, and also recommend that cemeteries are to never be allowed to have cell towers placed there. 2nd by Eric McDowell. Motion is passed unanimously. 
      11.   Anything else to come before the Planning Commission: Nothing
      12.   Motion to adjourn by Eric McDowell and 2nd by Charlie Swartz. Motion passed unanimously.
